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Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding; Brent Broadhead, Mike Smith, and Darrel Nish.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Arlene Buehler, Public Works-Dave Hendricksen. 
Public: Gary Maxfield, Marilee Maxfield, Cody Maxfield, Jeanette Johnson, Bob Kowallis, Jason, Norlan, Neal Burton, Elizabeth Lebrecht, and Brian Lebrecht.
Meeting called to order: 7:03 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Mike Smith
Opening Prayer: Brent Broadhead
Meeting Minutes for March 7, 2019: Brent Broadhead makes a motion at accept the minutes for March 2019. Mike Smith seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous and the minutes for March 7th 2019 are accepted as written.
Financials for March 2019: Darrel Nish makes a motion to accept the financials for March 2019. Brent Broadhead seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous, the financials are approved for March 2019.
Public Comment: None
Annual County Health Board Report: Dr. Neal Burton states that they have a new member on the health board Barbra Rodriguez. He continues to inform the council and residents that the county had a disaster practice session with a drive thru flu clinic as a way to prepare and help people understand how medication would get disbursed in the event of a disaster. Mr. Burton also states that on the local radio station a couple of times a week there one of the county health staff that gives a short report of anything going on in the county.  Local immunization exemptions can be done online now rather than having to go up to the health department and it also explains the parent responsibilities as well. He also reports that the passing of house bill 324 the state legislature during 2018 session expanded the role of the local health departments in regulating businesses that sell tobacco products.
Discussion on Proposed Event Building being brought to the Town Council prior to any application being submitted. Gary Maxfield introduces himself, Marilee his wife, and Cody his son, and then explains that at the current time they are not in the town boundary but would possibly annex into the town if the proposal they are presenting would be welcome within the town. The Maxfield’s have several acres that a lot of people already come in and take photos and feel like it would be a great place to build and building that people could rent out for weddings, birthday parties, family reunions, etc. Gary shows a drawing or site plan of where the building would be and the available parking they proposed. After the Maxfield’s answer all of the councils questions, they ask if the town would be open to this type of a facility, several of the members stated it sounded like a good idea. The Maxfield’s thank the council for their time and excuse themselves.
County Sherriff Update in Charleston- dropped from the agenda due to absence.

Heber Light & Power Information on Solar Light Pole – Jason Norlen previously provided several documents for the council and attending residents to review. This all started by and new FCC ruling in September 2018, he has supplied highlights of the ruling and explains that the order is taking liberties with Heber Light and Power light poles and public right of ways. Jason explains that this is all about the 5G technology that we all have heard about with the phones and other wireless devices. This technology is not currently in use yet and in anticipation for this technology the FCC are requiring people to put in the infrastructure so it is all there for when it is available. This order takes authority away from the State and local government in this matter. In the future instead of the huge cell towers that we currently use they are requiring the utility companies to allow the cell companies to have a section of the power pole and or light pole that could ultimately be every 800 -1000 ft. throughout the community. They also are restricting the amount that the cell companies can be charged. Jason also state that if a town or city has a requirement for underground infrastructure, they cannot beam cell signal from underground so the fiber optics will be buried underground and the light pole will have space provided on the light pole for the 5G networks. However the FCC does not require the cell providers to share the cell space so the town could potentially 5 or more different companies wanting space on the light pole. This makes it very hard because no one likes the taller power poles but how do you allow that many companies space on the pole without making it taller.
Jason has provided an example of an ordinance that the town will need to adopt with the towns standards and the town could fill in their modifications and make it the towns own to fulfill the requirements. Mayor Kozlowski asks Brian Preece to work with Jason Norlen to work on the ordinance so the town can adopt it at a future meeting. Mayor Kozlowski thanks Jason for presenting to the town council and moves to the next items on the agenda. Mayor Kozlowski asks for a motion to go into a public hearing. Mike Smith makes a motion to go into the public hearing for CIB Application. Darrel Nish seconds the motion.
Public Hearing for CIB Application- Mayor Kozlowski states that we are going to have a public hearing for the application for the CIB funding to make sure the town is aware of the amount and the purpose of the loan. The amount is 1.3 million to reconstruct the Winterton circle and Winterton lane roads. Bob Kowallis states is name and indicates that he did not see a notice in the paper for this public hearing giving 14 days notice. Mayor Kozlowski states that is correct and that it is not required to give 14days notice for a public hearing regarding CIB application and it isn’t a CIB requirement. And states that there will be another Legal Public Hearing at a future date that will give notice 14 days prior. Jeanette Johnson states that application to the CIB for funds does not obligate the town to take the bond or loan, it simply states that the town is considering the loan from the CIB. Brian Lebrecht states his name and ask of the 1.3 million what portion would the special assessment be responsible for because he wanted to make sure that the town council was aware that this had not been presented to them and they had not agreed to it, not that they wouldn’t agree to it but he wanted to bring this to the towns attention. Darrel Nish states he would like to set the record straight as the HOA president that they had an informal discussion regarding this matter and it is in the minutes of that meeting it states that the majority were in agreement to consider the possibility of the residents to help with the costs if it became a necessity and that is all that has been stated to the council at this time. Brian Lebrecht doesn’t agree with Darrel Nish on this matter. Elizabeth Lebrecht asks the council if the special assessment does not get established will the CIB not grant the loan. Jeannette Johnson states that at this stage we don’t know that for sure and it is certainly a possibility if the special assessment doesn’t get created and shoulder a portion of the loan it is certainly a possibility that the town council may or may not proceed with the project, but we don’t know this. Mayor Kozlowski asks if there is anyone else who has any comments or questions. No more comments were made so the Mayor asks for a motion to go out of the public hearing and back into the regular meeting. Mike Smith makes a motion to go out of the public hearing. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Public Hearing is closed.
Potential Special Assessment Area Creation General Discussion – Marc Edminster was not in attendance, Jeanette Johnson states that Marc was to discuss the different ways that the special assessment area could be assessed or portioned out and because he isn’t here this discussion will have to be tabled or handled at a later date.
Parameters Resolution 2019-05 A resolution authorizing not more than $1,300,000 in principal amount of sales tax revenue bonds, in one or more series, for the acquisition and construction of road improvements, and related improvements. Providing for the publication of a notice of public hearing and bonds to be issued. Fixing the maximum aggregate principal amount, maturity, interest rate and discount on the bonds, and related matters. Jeanette Johnson explains it is simply a resolution to set the parameters boundary. This just limits the amount that the town can receive from the CIB and this in no way obligates the town to take the loan from the CIB if the decision is made at a later date to not go through with the loan or grant. Mayor calls for a motion. Mike Smith makes a motion to approve or adopt the resolution # 2019-05 setting the parameters to $1,300,000 for the CIB loan and or grant and stated above. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
          Aye
                  Nay                   Absent       

Council Member - Brent Broadhead
         


        X





Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
           





X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
           X



Council Member - Mike Smith 
           X





Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

           X

Motion Carries resolution 2019-05 is approved.

Premises Occupation Report – Brian Preece states that several of the town council members met at the last Planning Commission meeting to discuss or explain their reasoning for requesting the premises occupation portion be repealed from the ordinance. Brian explains that not everyone was in agreement but the reason for the meeting was completed and the Planning Commission will address it at their next meeting and bring their recommendation to the Town Council. Brent Broadhead states that he was under the impression that after the last meeting he thought there was only two members that wanted move forward with this and three members that didn’t want to. Brian Preece clarifies it was a four to one vote and that is why he took it to the Planning Commission originally that got this whole process started. 
Staff Reports: Brent Broadhead – Nothing. Mike Smith – states Dave has been out filling potholes and bad weather has been taking its toll on the roads. Animal control he has no issues. Weed board he asks the Mayor to remind everyone in the monthly newsletter to get on top of the weeds this spring. Darrel Nish – Asks Dave for a day to bring the trailer to get the tents that are being donated. Arlene Buehler- hands out the new agenda for the conference in St. George. Dave Hendricksen – states he gave Vaughn Rasband the information about the lawnmower so he could look into an new one for the town. Mayor Kozlowski states Kayden Horner has contacted the Mayor about a scout project, he wants to do a box library maybe at the park. The Mayor asks if any of the council has seen this little boxes or stations around where people can put books and the residents can read them and either add to the box or just use the books already in the library. Mayor Kozlowski states she thinks this would be a good idea and asks for the councils opinions. Mike suggests we get a picture to see what it looks like and make sure it isn’t going to be an eye sore. She agrees to get a picture and bring it before the council again. Mayor Kozlowski also states that Vaughn is looking into the new lawn mower and when he gets pricing she will bring it to the council. Darrel Nish makes a motion to adjourn. Mike Smith seconds the motion.
Meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 
Submitted by Arlene Buehler – Clerk\Recorder
_________________________

